
Horse Thief Ethics and the Environment 
 
Cowboy movies have taught many of us that "stealing horses is a hanging 
offense."  Cowpokes looked unkindly on those who deprived them of their steeds 
because horses were a cowboy's lifeline.  Without a horse he was stranded and 
vulnerable to many dangers.  Stealing a man's horse was akin to killing the man.  
The two were intimately connected. 
 
We are part of creation 
 
Horse thievery yields a basic insight - we can't be separated from the rest of 
creation.  We depend upon it.  If someone takes my air, I can't breathe.  If I 
take away someone's land or topsoil, they can't eat.  If someone removes the 
trees or meadows so that water no longer soaks into the ground but runs off, we 
can't drink.  Harming creation harms people.  This is why professionals from 
economists to geophysicists, as well as politicians and policymakers, have come 
to realize that Third World countries cannot develop and achieve higher 
standards of living unless the environment upon which they depend is healthy.  
Moreover, we now understand that chemicals the US and other industrialized 
countries are putting into the air are destroying the protective ozone layer in 
the environment.  So is the destruction of the tropical forest for agriculture, 
timber, and cattle grazing.  As a result, not only may weather change 
drastically all over the globe as the earth warms up but many more of us and our 
children may get skin cancer.  Countries may rise and fall as the result of the 
climatic changes industrial pollution and deforestation are causing.  
Environmental degradation is affecting everyone on the earth, poor and rich. 
 
Of course, this is nothing new.  God has been telling us that we are intimately 
connected to all of creation for a long time.  The Bible has no word for 
"nature."  In fact, there hardly is a word for "creation,`" a theological word 
we use today.  Rather, the Hebrew word is "bara´" or "creating."  The Hebrew 
does not use the noun form "beriah" which would make creation a thing, although 
the language does recognize the act that produces and sustains the creation.  As 
Larry Rasmussen points out, "ongoing created order" might best convey what the 
Hebrew is saying because it gives the sense of energy, dynamism and change, as 
well as suggesting persisting patterns that conserve and preserve.  God still is 
creating his universe and maintaining it.  The New Testament also does not use 
"nature" as a created entity, particularly not one existing independent from 
God.  Indeed, Colossians 1:15-17 makes it clear that all things are made through 
Jesus and for Jesus.  He sustains everything.  Not only are we part of 
"creation" but we are part of God's ongoing creating of the world.  I will use 
the word "creation" below, although it is not totally scriptural, because it 
conveys better than "nature" or "environment" what the scripture means. 
 
The meaning of dominion 
 
Although horse thieves and Bible scholars know better, most Christians act as if 
we were separate from all other living things and that we could do anything we 



want with them without any consequences.  After all, they point out that in 
Genesis 1:28-29 God gave humans the mandate to subdue the earth and to have 
dominion over all living things.  Yet, if we are called to have dominion of the 
earth, how can we rule over creation and yet be part of it?  Why is it that 
using creation as we see fit is hurting us?  Shouldn't we as kings be able to do 
anything we want with it without being affected by it?  Aren't kings supposed to 
call the shots?   
 
Perhaps we can approach this question by going back to horse theft again.  
Nobody likes horse thieves because they threaten peoples' lives.  But what about 
the horses themselves?  What if the horses themselves mattered so that taking 
horses from their rightful masters were an offense against the horses and, 
moreover, against the horse supplier?  Then not only would the horse owner be 
injured, but so would the horse and the horse supplier.  This would make horse 
theft even worse. 
 
As a way of understanding the significance of this possibility let's pretend for 
a moment that Leonardo da Vinci, the creator of the Mona Lisa, has given me his 
painting of which he is justifiably proud.  I, however, for some reason don't 
quite realize what he has given me or how he feels about it.  So, I use it to 
wrap my birthday present for my two-year old child, throwing it out after she 
has torn it to shreds.  How would Leonardo feel?  I think he would be greatly 
upset.  For one thing he would lose part of himself.  He had invested a great 
deal of himself in that painting   He had put so much into that painting that he 
had a hard time that separating himself from it..  Second, on the card 
accompanying the painting he had made a point of how this was a special gift he 
entrusted to me.  Leonardo probably would feel offended at my lack of gratitude 
and disappointed either that I didn't seem to care enough to read the card 
carefully, care that it was something he had made, or care that he had given it 
to me to care for.  Moreover, it might seem to him that if I really had been 
close to him, I would have seen a bit of him mirrored in his work.  He probably 
would be disappointed in me.  Finally, maybe he would be forgiving.  But my 
actions would certainly affect his judgment of me. 
 
According to the Bible it's a fact that "the earth is the Lord's and the 
fullness thereof."  The scriptures make it clear that God loves his creation and 
that the earth is full of the praises of the Lord.  The earth does not belong to 
us.  It belongs to God.  He merely has entrusted his beautiful creation to us to 
care for it.  God's love for us does not exclude his love for everything he is 
making.  We are called to do the same - to love all God's creation without 
judging it.  We may not like gophers or wasps.  However, we're called not to 
judge God's wisdom in making them and to respect them as fellow recipients of 
God's love and attention. 
 
The fact that God is Lord of all means that the dominion God has given humans 
over creation (see Genesis 1 - 4) must be one that reflects God's will for it.  
The Old and New Testaments make it clear that the king rules as the servant of 
those over whom he has dominion.  Deuteronomy l7:15-20 states that a king must 



study the law diligently and avoid all temptation to amass riches and political 
alliances which would lead him away from total reliance on God.  The king should 
be one of his countrymen, part of the people he rules.  Thus, foreigners should 
not rule over the people of God   Moreover, Old Testament thought identifies the 
king totally with his people.  The king actually embodies his people - the King 
of Israel is Israel.  This is why, when the kings of Israel and Judah fell away 
from God, so did the people.  The king bears the responsibility of protecting 
and nourishing those entrusted to his care.  If his people do not prosper under 
his rule, then the king forfeits his right to rule.  When the king rules wisely 
under God's direction, justice, peace and prosperity bloom.  Rain falls, 
oppression ceases, crops yield abundantly, enemy plots fail, cattle multiply 
(see, for instance, Psalm 72: 1-3, 16).  However, when the king fails to submit 
to God and seeks his own good, oppression, violence and environmental problems 
result and all suffer (see, for instance, Jeremiah 3: 1:3; Zephaniah 1: 2,3)  
 
When we are called to exercise dominion, or kingship, over creation, we are 
called to rule as God's servants of creation.  When God places Adam in the 
Garden to till it, the Hebrew words used in that passage carry the connotation 
of almost slavish service to the Garden.  We are called to selfless sacrifice so 
that all of creation flourishes.  We are to be a "countryman" to creation - to 
realize we are part of that community, not separate from it.  Jesus shows us how 
we are to rule: by giving ourselves totally to others so that they might live 
abundantly, by so identifying ourselves with others that we love them as we love 
ourselves. 
 
In addition the Bible urges us to become "wise".  We must learn how to live in 
the world.  We must gain the know-how necessary to rule effectively.  If we 
don't know how to prune trees, our trees won't prosper and neither will we.  For 
the sake of all creation humans must learn how to care for the earth.   
Otherwise, despite our best intentions, we may mess things up. 
 
Horse Thief Ethics 
 
What does this mean for you and me?  First, we should be aware of the signs of 
the time.  Jesus warned us to have our eyes open.  In Leviticus 18:24-28 God 
warns the Hebrews who are about to enter the Promised Land that they had better 
keep the covenant lest they pollute the earth and it "vomit them out."  All over 
the world there are millions of "environmental refugees," 10 million in Africa 
alone, who have been forced to leave their homes due to environmental 
degradation.  More than 100 million people worldwide suffer from the effects of 
severe desertification (the conversion of fertile land to desert) alone.  By our 
exploitation of our life support system for short-term material benefits, our 
increasing alienation from God, and our lack of compassion for the poor and the 
oppressed throughout the world are we causing the earth to prepare to "vomit us 
out"?  Perhaps it is time to learn that horse theft is a serious offense. 
 
Second, we need to have our eyes and hearts opened.  If we learn to seek God's 
face in all things around us, we will see the great gift God has given us and 



sometimes even see God smiling as he peeks around behind it.  As grateful people 
we will become sensitive to the need to care for the earth and all its 
inhabitants.  Similarly, if we start to read the scriptures with open eyes and 
heart, the Holy Spirit will enlighten us as to our relationship with creation.  
Then we will have the vision necessary to follow God where he would lead us.  
You might start with Psalms 19, 72, and 104.  Reading solid Christian books such 
as A Worldly Spirituality: The Call to Care for the Earth and Tending the Earth: 
Essays on the Gospel and the Earth, both by Wesley Granberg-Michaelson, will 
help.  With open eyes and heart we will see that we horseowners have a 
relationship with our horses and that our mutual creator cares about the way we 
relate. 
 
Third, the Bible and our churches have much to say about how we must treat 
people.  When we come to realize that God loves both the horse owner and the 
horse, and that we cannot easily separate them, much of our ethics has 
environmental implications.  If we must feed the hungry, we both must help the 
hungry maintain the soil which feeds them and learn how to nurture the soil 
itself.  If we must not benefit at the expense of others, we must find ways to 
utilize the forests so that not only will future human generations have access 
to the forest and its benefits but also so that the plants and animals in all 
their diversity may flourish over time.  We are one community.  As one part of 
it flourishes, so do we all. 
 
Fourth, as Mark says, we need to proclaim the Good News "to all creation" 
(emphasis mine).  We need to tell the world that God loves both the horse as 
well as its owner.  One way to do this is by teaching other Christians about the 
breadth of God's vision, about the kingdom of God which embraces all of 
creation.  Another way is to act.  We can change our consumption habits.  For 
instance, we can stop buying disposable goods and buy things we can use over and 
over again.  We can recycle paper, glass and metal and refrain from using 
cleaners and aerosols which damage air and water.  By living the Christian call 
to a simple life we will proclaim to creation, human and nonhuman, that we care 
for it.  To start, choose one area of your life, such as laundry, and start 
there.  When that has been transformed, choose another.  If you are a 
businessperson, ask how you affect the environment through your business.  
Choose one area where you can improve and start there.  Although God is a God of 
radical transformation, he normally does so through slow, almost imperceptible 
change.  Don't try to change everything at once. 
 
As citizens in a responsive democracy we can encourage our leaders to adopt 
policies which nourish the environment and protect it.  Because we have the 
capacity to influence our government which in turn affects all of creation in 
powerful ways, we have the responsibility to see that our government itself is 
responsible.  If we were not able to influence our government, we would not be 
held "response-able."  But since we can, we will be held accountable for how we 
have used the gift of our citizenship.  Choose one environmental issue such as 
recycling or acid rain and read up on it.  Then join a group working on that 



issue.  If there is no group, ask the Lord if he would have you start one.  
Perhaps your Church could take it on as a ministry. 
 
When we come to realize that God loves the horse and its owner and that the two 
are intimately bound up in a community of love with God, horse thief ethics 
tells us that we must have open eyes and hearts lest we be inadvertently guilty 
of horse theft.  When Jesus returns to his vineyard, will he say "Good and 
faithful servant, you have taken what I have given you and returned it ten-
fold"?  Or, will he say, "What happened to the fish?" 
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